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Minutes of the october 5, 2006
regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order
The Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority met in regular session Thursday, October 5, 2006 at 8:30 a.m. at the Devlin Road Transfer Station Conference Room.  Vice Chair Techel called the meeting to order at 8:33 a.m.
2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Leon Garcia, Mark Luce, and Jill Techel.  Gerald Davis was excused.
3.
Public Comment
Authority Counsel Robert Paul introduced Patricia Tyrrell, who will be taking over the Authority Counsel position.  Mr. Paul will continue to work with the Authority until the completion of the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS) operations and disposal agreements, and thereafter will act as back-up for Ms. Tyrrell.  No action taken.
4.
presentations and commendations.

None.

5.
Consent Calendar

A.
Approval of Minutes
Staff requested approval of the September 14, 2006 regular meeting minutes.
B.
Management Services Agreement

Staff requested approval and authorization for the Chair to sign the first amendment to Authority Agreement #05-13, increasing the Authority Manager salary to provide an adjustment for cost of living increases.

Approved Consent Calendar items A and B.  LG-ML-GD-JT


X
6.
Administrative Items

A.
Monthly Financial Report
Pam Kindig went over the August 2006 financial and investment monthly report.  No action taken.
B.
Oat Hill Quarry

The original five-year plan presented when the Authority refinanced its bond implied the Authority would sell the quarry in 2004.  For various reasons, preparing the quarry land for sale has been a drawn-out process, and cash flow is going to be something that staff will need to continue to monitor all year; staff is already developing a regular reviewing procedure.

There are still some outstanding revenue sources.  For example, the microturbine project is a shared grant-based project, and upon its completion the City of American Canyon (CAC) will pay half the cost (approximately $500,000).  Also, there is a rate increase coming into effect January 1, 2007.

The Authority has obtained final approval of the quarry’s reclamation plan, which essentially means that the Authority is no longer being regulated by the State Mining & Geology Board.  The final step will be to get concurrence from the Director of Conservation, which the Authority should receive very soon.  The letter from the state discusses removal of the financial assurances, but (unlike the landfill closure) there will be no money released upon finalization of the project.
The quarry has become a property that is not necessary to the function of the Authority, and the Authority may now move forward with the sale of the land.  The property was appraised in March 2006, but unfortunately there remains a lot of uncertainty as to what the actual fair market value is.  The value of the land will be largely dependent upon the ultimate outcome of the City of American Canyon (CAC) Oat Hill Master Plan (OHMP) project.

Essentially there are three options open to the Authority at this time:

1. The first option would be to sell the land right away, which would really help with cash flow and enable the Authority to move forward with the capital improvement projects at the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS).  But selling now will most likely not maximize the value of the land.
2. The second option would be to wait to see what happens with the OHMP.  With the completion of at least the Environmental Impact Report (EIR), the zoning for the land would be clearer, and the Authority could potentially get a better price.

3. The third option would be to wait for completion of the OHMP, and the issuance of entitlements; this way the property’s value would be clear, and the Authority would likely get the highest value for the property.
The Authority has hired the law firm of Miller, Starr and Regalia (MSR), who are researching potential joint ventures, should the Board choose to hold onto the land.  The general feeling seems to be that a joint venture is not something the Authority can do, but MSR should have a definitive answer at the next Board meeting.

The Authority Manager had spoken with Board member Gerald Davis before Mr. Davis left for Europe.  Mr. Davis initially seemed to be inclined to sell the land now and move forward with the improvements at the DRTS.
Board member Leon Garcia said that, from what he has observed at the OHMP Steering Committee meetings, there is no reason to believe that the Authority will get any answers anytime soon.  The CAC’s consultant still needs to complete the EIR, which must then be accepted by the Steering Committee, and so on.  It will probably be a year before the EIR will be ready for review by the Steering Committee, and the determination the Authority needs to make is how pressing the financial situation is.
Board member Mark Luce would prefer to maximize the value of the land; at the least, he recommended the Authority wait until the consultant has completed and presented the EIR, which would give the Authority some sort of direction.
Trent Cave, the Authority Manager, noted that, even should everything go perfectly, it would still take at least two years before any product could be sold at the site, and predicting the market two years from now would be very difficult.  And should the Board choose to hold onto the property for the time being, staff still wishes to expand the DRTS to accommodate development of a construction and demolition (C&D) program, and would look at other financing, such as revenue bonds.  The quarry land could be used as collateral.
The information that staff does not yet have and that is critical to any decision the Authority makes is what the operational costs are going to be.  This question cannot be answered until the new operations and disposal agreements are in place next year.  Staff expects costs to drop significantly, which would allow the Authority to implement only a slight rate increase, or perhaps avoid one altogether.  If the Authority should move in this direction, there will be a lot of work to be done, and staff has not yet begun to approach investment bankers on how to move forward.
It will take at least four to six months to sell the property (from the date of declaration of surplus property.  Hopefully, the approved rate increase will be in place before then, so from a structural standpoint, the Authority is stable.  At that point, however, staff will need to look at what the rate will cover beginning in January 2007 and where the Authority will stand from a cash flow point of view between now and then.

The DRTS improvements are already about six months behind the proposed schedule.  Staff had hoped to be done by July 1st of next year, but that is just not going to happen.  This unfortunately impacts the member jurisdictions the most, as they will not be getting the kind of diversion numbers they could be getting with the new C&D facilities in place.  It is not something that will create any additional revenues for the Authority, although a C&D program could potentially provide some avoided costs.
One of the unofficially interested buyers includes Steve Brock (the adjacent property owner); this would fit in very well with his own development project.  Also, the City of American Canyon may be interested for various programs, including affordable housing.  The school district is also considering using the land as a new school site.  And while there are requirements regarding the Authority’s obligation to offer certain public entities first refusal, the Authority is in no way obligated to actually accept any offers from said public agencies.
Two options immediately available to the Authority would be (1) to begin discussions with various bankers and see what the bond options would be; or (2) go ahead and see if there are any public agencies that are interested right now in purchasing the quarry land.  A determination of fair value falls to the Authority’s Board, which allows the Authority to thoroughly explore all of its options.  Staff will come back to the Board with a list of the public agencies to which the Authority is obligated to offer the land to; staff will also at some point hold informal discussions to better gauge the agencies’ interest.
No action taken.
7.
Facilities Business Items

A.
DRTS Quarterly Financial Report.

Karen Dotson-Querin presented the Summary of Accountants’ Report on Applying Agreed-Upon Procedures for January 1, 2005 to June 30, 2005.  The Auditor staff has already begun work on the reports for the 2005/2006 year.  The next six months of information should be ready for the Board by the December meeting, and hopefully the next six month report will be available at the January 2007 meeting.
The report being presented at this Board meeting was only recently provided to Allied Waste Industries (AWI), and as such, they have not yet had the opportunity to analyze the report for accuracy.  Nor has AWI had the opportunity to make any requests for changes (which would need to be reviewed and/or implemented by Authority staff before the Board may accept the quarterly financial report).  Authority staff, therefore, is asking that acceptance and approval of this report be continued to the next regular meeting.
Continued approval of the Summary of Accountants’ Report on Applying Agreed-Upon Procedures for January 1, 2005 to June 30, 2005 to the November 2, 2006 regular meeting.  ML-LG-GD-JT
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8.
Other Business Items

A.
Manager’s Report
DRTS:  The request for proposals (RFP) for the operations and/or disposal agreement(s) for the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS) was released on Friday, September 29, 2006.  Prospective contractors are not permitted to contact the Authority officials and members of the evaluation team, including the ad hoc committee, regarding the RFP.  Submittals are due November 21st, and interviews are tentatively scheduled for December 18th.  There also is a pre-proposal conference scheduled in the next couple of weeks.
Staff continues to work with the Local Enforcement Agency (LEA) on the issue of exceeding the permitted daily vehicle count at the DRTS.  Some record keeping issues were discovered, which appeared to have been a minor matter of making sure that the reported numbers were the right numbers.  Staff thought there might be a second issue with exceeding the daily tonnage allowed, but that no longer appears to be the case.  The Authority will likely need to submit a modified permit application to address the issue of the daily vehicle count.
ACSL:  The leachate transmission line is now in use, even though there are still a few minor issues to work through.  The Vallejo Sanitation and Flood Control District (VSFCD) also seems happy with the project, and hopefully once the system has been in place for a while and has demonstrated that it works, the Authority can approach the VSFCD to modify some of the monitoring requirements.  Right now, generators are being used to power the pumps for the leachate system, but the Authority has entered into an agreement with Shaw Environmental to bring in permanent power, eliminating use of the generator.  This connection will also provide power to the flare and monitoring system and help the Authority meet the Air Board monitoring requirements.  This same power source will also eventually power the gas compressor for the microturbines.

The concrete pad for the microturbines has been completed, and the microturbines themselves have been set in their permanent positions.  The electrician has begun work on the control system.  It looks like any future delays now will be with PG&E.  There is some work they need to do.  Staff believes, though, that the project is only a couple of months away from completion.

The Authority Manager attended the SWANA Wastecon Conference in Charlotte, North Carolina.  This year he got an award for completing his term as Technical Division Director of the Planning & Management Division.

Chuck Bowling is now at 6,400 points on the Senior Rodeo circuit, and his nearest competitor is 800 points behind.  The finals are coming up on November 1st, and may be televised on 379 on RFD-TV (a satellite service provider).
The Authority was a hole sponsor at the Second Annual American Canyon Chamber of Commerce Golf Tournament, and the Authority staff team won the event.

No action taken.
B.
Reports from Jurisdictions
i.
Vallejo:  None.
ii.
Napa City:  Staff spent a lot of time reviewing the DRTS RFP, and even though they provided the Authority staff with a lot of information at the last minute, Authority staff was accommodating throughout the process.  The City is working on new rates, to be effective January 1, 2007.  Staff will be going to City Council for further direction on October 17th, and have scheduled a protest hearing.  The tire amnesty program coupon has gone out, and the event up valley is taking place in November.  The curbside single-stream recycling has been hugely effective, and the recycling numbers are up approximately 25% after the first year of the program.
iii. Napa County:  The Upper Valley Waste Management Agency is in the process of reviewing the existing rate methodology, and hopefully coming up with an alternative, simplified process.
iv. American Canyon:  The Coastal Clean-up Day was September 16th.  The City is also participating in the tire amnesty day in partnership with the City of Napa.
No action taken.
C.
Board of Directors' Comments
None.
D.
Future Agenda Items
Kevin Miller with the City of Napa suggested that the Authority address new recycling legislation at a future meeting.
9.
CLOSED SESSION

None.

10.
Adjournment
Meeting adjourned at 9:24 a.m.
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KEY

Vote:  GD = Gerald Davis; LG = Leon Garcia; ML = Mark Luce; JT = Jill Techel

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent





